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27“But I say to you that listen, Love your enemies, do good to those who hate 
you, 28bless those who curse you, pray for those who abuse you. 29If anyone strikes 
you on the cheek, offer the other also; and from anyone who takes away your coat 
do not withhold even your shirt. 30Give to everyone who begs from you; and if 
anyone takes away your goods, do not ask for them again. 31Do to others as you 
would have them do to you. 32“If you love those who love you, what credit is that 
to you? For even sinners love those who love them. 33If you do good to those who 
do good to you, what credit is that to you? For even sinners do the same. 34If you 
lend to those from whom you hope to receive, what credit is that to you? Even 
sinners lend to sinners, to receive as much again. 35But love your enemies, do 
good, and lend, expecting nothing in return. Your reward will be great, and you 
will be children of the Most High; for he is kind to the ungrateful and the 
wicked. 36Be merciful, just as your Father is merciful.  37“Do not judge, and you 
will not be judged; do not condemn, and you will not be condemned. Forgive, and 
you will be forgiven; 38give, and it will be given to you. A good measure, pressed 
down, shaken together, running over, will be put into your lap; for the measure you 
give will be the measure you get back.” 

It is tempting to dismiss Jesus’ words as too difficult, or too strict to even begin to 
keep.  Yet, the key is in the truth, that God our Father is merciful.  Therefore, we as 
Christians, are called to live with a different set of values.  We live counter 
culturally.  We can be merciful because God is merciful.  Each time we forgive, we 
love, we bless, we give, we open up new possibilities for life.  We also stop the 
cycle of violence and hatred from continuing. The promise is sure, God’s blessings 
will return to us.  

God’s grace and mercy be with you all, through Jesus Christ our Savior.  Amen.  

I never cease to be amazed at how the assigned Gospel for the day speaks to our 
current situation.  On this day, we hear Jesus’ words as Olympic athletes gather 
from every nation at an event meant to inspire unity.  Yet they are profoundly the 
local government is watching and listening .  Furthermore, Russia and Ukraine 
have amassed all vessels of war at their borders and the world waits in tension like 
a firecracker ready to blow.  



Love your enemies?  Do good to those who hate you?  Bless those who curse you?   

Really Jesus?  You’ve got to be kidding.  This is not the way the world works.  
Even in your day, people drew lines in the sand.  Even then, governments lorded 
power over citizens, keeping them in their rightful places.  The religious 
establishment also made certain people knew the laws of faith, so as to be 
righteous.  

We too, can remember those first days of Kindergarten when rules were meant to 
keep the peace.  “Raise your hand.  Be nice to others.  Walk in a line. Don’t throw 
rocks on the playground.  Don’t fight.” 

These kinds of behaviors, Jesus, are what we are used to.  Your words about being 
kind to those we don’t love and giving away our belongings sound like rice 
krispees on a battlefield.  They are strange, even foreign to us.  Moreover, who can 
do this?  Truly, Jesus?  No human being can actually do all that you are asking of 
us!  Why should we even try?  

It is tempting isn’t it, to dismiss Jesus’ words?  At one level they are simply 
impossible and threaten to drive us to despair.  Or they appear to be spoken by 
idealist who needs to get his head out of the clouds.  Or, we could say to ourselves, 
“Well, I do fairly well at this, and I make certain others do too.”   

None of those arguments stand up when we actually look at Jesus’ face, because, 
as one member of Bible study said this week, “Jesus said it.  Aren’t we supposed to 
do it?”  

Yes.  The short answer is, “yes.”  The hard answer is, “yes.” These are Jesus’ 
commands, and we are to follow them.  

Since the day you and I were baptized, we’ve been called to live counter-cultural 
lives.  Not in the sense that everyone else likes french fries, so we eat tater-tots. 
Not like that.   

Rather, as Christians, God calls us to live with another set of values.  Mercy.  
Generosity.  Forgiveness.  Why?  

The answer is buried deep in verse 37 of the text.  “Your reward will be great, and 
you will be children of the Most High; for he is kind to the ungrateful and the 
wicked. 36Be merciful, just as your Father is merciful.”  Ahh!  



God is kind to the ungrateful and the wicked?  What kind of a God is this?   

“Be merciful, just as your Father is merciful.”  There it is!  God is merciful, full of 
grace.  God is generous.  God forgives…even those the world might not forgive.   

Over and over, Jesus demonstrated God’s love.  The outcast leper was cleansed.  
The adulterous woman was forgiven.  The blind beggar was healed.  The cheating 
tax-collector was brought inside God’s circle.  

If we follow, are disciples of, and even claim to love this God, then God asks of us 
to live by God’s golden standard.  God loves the unlovable, God forgives the 
unforgiveable, God has mercy on those who don’t deserve it….so shall we.   

In God’s power, through God’s incredible love, we are able to be generous beyond 
imagination.  We can love and forgive those who have hurt us.  Through Jesus 
Christ, we can give the coat off our back not because we have to, but because we 
want to.  

Listen again and instead of hearing these words as a command, try to hear them as 
invitation.  As invitation to a whole new world.  

“But I say to you that listen, Love your enemies, do good to those who hate 
you, 28bless those who curse you, pray for those who abuse you. 29If anyone strikes 
you on the cheek, offer the other also; and from anyone who takes away your coat 
do not withhold even your shirt…. Do not judge, and you will not be judged; do 
not condemn, and you will not be condemned. Forgive, and you will be 
forgiven; 38give, and it will be given to you.” 

Can you hear the invitation?  

In our lesson from Genesis, what happened when Joseph forgave his brothers?  
Years ago, his brothers had sold him into slavery, they had told their father Joseph 
was dead.  But Joseph forgives them!  He tells them to come and live in Egypt 
where there is plenty of grain.  He tells them to bring their children and their 
grandchildren so no one will starve.  Forgiveness opened a whole new world!   

What happened when Mother Teresa was called to offer medical aid to the dying 
on the streets of Calcutta?  Eventually her Missionaries of Charity, opened houses 
in Rome, Tanzania and many communist countries including the former Soviet 
Union and Cuba. (https://www.catholic.org/saints/saint.php?saint_id=5611) What 
happened when Corrie TenBoom and her sister, Betsy, were able to smuggle 



Bibles into their concentration camp dormitory?  They led women’s nightly 
worship.  After the war, Corrie set up rehabilitation centers for victims of the 
holocaust and those who had assisted the Nazis. 
(https://www.learnreligions.com/biography-of-corrie-ten-boom-4164625) 

God’s new world comes on earth every time we forgive and break down the walls 
of posturing to open ourselves to love and vulnerability.  Each time we give 
generously, God’s power is revealed creating new spaces of blessings for all.  At 
the moment we decide to love instead of hate, the Holy Spirit pushes back on ego-
driven competition, where haters will be haters and measuring up and keeping tabs 
is the norm.   

God’s kingdom will come on earth. God’s kingdom can come on earth.  God’s 
kingdom has come on earth in a whole new world.  Let us love, be merciful and 
generous and forgive. Amen.    

 

 

     

   

 

 

 


